
 

 

AGENDA 

 

Port of Kennewick 

Regular Commission Business Meeting 
Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers 

350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, Washington 

 

Tuesday, April 28, 2015 

2:00 p.m. 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

III. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 

 

IV. CONSENT AGENDA - A 

1. Approval of Warrant Register Dated April 14, 2015 

 

V. CONSENT AGENDA - B 

1. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated April 2, 2015 

2. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated April 14, 2015 

3. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated April 17, 2015 

4. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated April 28, 2015 

5. Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes Dated March 24, 2015 

6. Approval of Special Joint Meeting Minutes Dated March 27, 2015 

 

VI. PRESENTATIONS 

A. Audit Presentation FYE 2013, Stacy Short and Ralph Conner, CliftonLarsonAllen (TAMMY) 

B. Clover Island 1135 Project Update, Cindy Boen and/or Karen Zelch, United States Army Corps of 

Engineers (USACE) (TANA) (Confirmed 3/5/15 via email) 

 

VII. REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. Time Capsule Update  (LISA) 

B. Vista Field Update (LARRY) 

C. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 

D. Non-Scheduled Items 

 

VIII. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 

 

IX. EXECUTIVE SESSION, if necessary (Ask public if they are staying, and if not, where they can 

be located if the Executive Session ends early.)   

A. Potential Litigation, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i) 

B. Real Estate, (minimum price) per RCW 42.30.110(1)(c) 

 

X. ADJOURNMENT 

 

PLEASE SILENCE CELL PHONES  



REGULAR COMMISSION MEETING 
 

PORT OF KENNEWICK   DRAFT MARCH 24, 2015 MINUTES 
   
CALL TO ORDER 
Commission President Don Barnes called the Regular Commission meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. in the 
Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, 
Washington 99336. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Don Barnes, President 

Skip Novakovich, Vice-President 
Thomas Moak, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Executive Director  
 Tana Bader Inglima, Director of Governmental Relations & Marketing 
 Tammy Fine, Director of Finance/Auditor 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development 
 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator 
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
   

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Mr. Peterson led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
Boyce Burdick, 414 Snyder Street, Richland. Mr. Burdick was disheartened to hear at the March Vista 
Vision Task Force meeting that the City of Kennewick Building codes would rule against overhead 
utilities.  Mr. Burdick stated, such a ruling will lead to increased up-front costs up in developing Vista 
Field.  As a prospective lot buyer, Mr. Burdick is against any decision that leads to unnecessary increased 
development costs.  As stated at the November Charrette, the Benton PUD preferred above ground 
utilities as they are less expensive and easier to maintain and expand.  Mr. Burdick stated the high 
voltage supply lines would be above ground as well.  He further stated, there are ascetically pleasing art 
deco designs for utility poles and equipment bridges available.  Mr. Burdick suggested the concept of 
pink tape could be investigated. 
 
No further comments were made. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA  
The consent agenda consisted of the following: 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated March 17, 2015 
Direct Deposit totaling $42,399.59 

B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated March 24, 2015 
Expense Fund Voucher Numbers 36674 through 36729 for a grand total of $227,008.39 

C. Approval of Regular Commission Meeting Minutes dated March 10, 2015 
D. Approval of Special Commission Meeting Minutes dated March 16, 2015 
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E. Public Comments – Increase the time limit to three minutes for the Special Meeting April 7, 
2015. 
 

MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of the Consent Agenda, as presented; 
Commissioner Moak seconded.  With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0.  Motion carried 
unanimously.   

 

REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
A. Vista Field Update   

Mr. Peterson reported that the Vista Vision Task Force (V. V. T. F.) met on March 20, 2015, and 
approximately fifty-five people were in attendance.  Mr. Dave Andersen, Eastern Regional 
Manager, Growth Management Services Office, for the Washington Department of Commerce, 
presented tools for economic development and why, when creating an urban place, you need to 
offer more than one activity and experience to generate synergy.   
 
Mr. Peterson stated during the Charrette, there was discussion regarding overhead utilities and 
Benton PUD performed a quick investigation.  After further discussion and additional questions, 
it was determined that forty years of codes that need to be changed.  Mr. Peterson reported that 
overhead utilities may be worthy of pursuing and we are analyzing the details to obtain the true 
cost.  Benton PUD has stated, large transformers have a tendency to leak, which would entail a 
need for a small series of transformers to be utilized.   
 
The V. V. T. F. previously discussed forming sub-committees for; connectivity, utilities, finance 
and a Performing Arts Center (P.A.C.) issues; however, the V. V. T. F. felt connectivity was too 
important, and needed to be discussed by the entire group.  Mr. Peterson stated the Mid-Columbia 
Performing Arts Task Force are informally meeting and have already had discussions with the 
Port, the City, Kennewick Public Facilities District and surrounding property owners.  Mr. 
Peterson indicated the V. V. T. F.  decided not to establish formal committees, but rather discuss 
the topics as one large group.   
 
The V. V. T. F. is hoping to conclude their business by May 18, 2015 and make a formal 
recommendation to the Commission.  Their recommendation will include various elements from 
the Draft Charrette Report and suggestions for what should be included in the Final Master Plan.  
The V. V. T. F. indicated they will include the rationale behind the recommendations, exclusions, 
and modifications.  Chairman Rich Cummins proposed including a minority report items without 
a consensus. 
 
Mr. Peterson reported an engineering firm is currently assessing the runway to determine if it can 
be reused, as envisioned during the Charrette.  
 
Mr. Moak stated Vista Field is like no other place in the Tri-Cities, and believes there should be 
discussion on incorporating a pink zone, in terms of codes and zoning for the area.  Mr. Moak 
inquired if there have been any formal discussions with the City of Kennewick, to look differently 
at the codes for Vista Field. 
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Mr. Peterson stated Mr. Andres Duany had informal discussions with the City Planner and City 
Manager during the Charrette.   Mr. Peterson stated a pink zone has not formally been addressed 
with the City and would need to be adopted by the Kennewick City Council.  Mr. Peterson 
indicated the City is currently reviewing the Draft Charrette Report and will report back with any 
comments or potential issues.   Mr.  Peterson stated there will be a cost analysis and additional 
research on overhead utilities, which will be provided to the Commission to make an informed 
decision.   
 
Mr. Moak appreciates the due diligence and agrees it is important to provide a cost analysis for 
the entities and future property owners.  Mr. Moak appreciates Mr. Peterson’s work on this issue. 
 
Mr. Novakovich inquired when the utility cost information will be available. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the preliminary report has been received, however, we need further 
clarification on various factors and he has requested a simplified document for the public.  Mr. 
Peterson reported he has several engineers checking variables of the report and hopes to have the 
answers within the next two weeks.   
 
Mr. Novakovich thanked Mr. Peterson and stated the utility information is critical to make an 
informed decision. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the Port will ask for specific zoning ordinances for development and 
permitting for Vista Field.  As an example, Downtown Kennewick and Clover Island have their 
own set of zoning ordinances for development and permitting. 
 

B. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 
Commissioners reported on their respective committee meetings. 
 

C. Non-Scheduled Items 
1. Mr. Novakovich stated the Tri-City Herald reported the Seattle City Council was set to vote 

on a $34,000,000 expansion that would fund expansion of Pike Place Market, construct a 
public plaza and design a walkway that would connect the Market with the central waterfront.   

2. Ms. Scott reminded the Commission there is a Special Joint Commission Meeting scheduled 
with the Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation on Friday, March 27, 2015 at 
10:00 a.m. at the Clover Island Inn. 

3. Ms. Bader Inglima reported the Tri-City Regional Chamber of Commerce Luncheon is being 
held tomorrow, March 25, 2015.  The Port will have an information booth available and will 
be sharing information on our 100 year anniversary reception and current projects.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port will be displaying the time-line inthe community libraries, 
beginning in April.  She further stated, the Columbia Gorge Sternwheeler will be docking at 
the Clover Island Inn from April 17-26, 2015, and we will have a time-line in the lobby, 
which demonstrates the Port’s history with the steam ship.  
 
Ms. Bader Inglima shared a YouTube video, from March 23, 2015, from Washington D.C., 
where Representative Dan Newhouse recognized the Port’s 100 year anniversary from the 
floor of the House of Representatives.   
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Ms. Bader Inglima has been in communication with the deputy scheduler from Governor Jay 
Inslee’s office, and regional representative Melissa Carpenter.  The Governor’s schedule is 
open, and he is interested in engaging with the Port at our anniversary event on April 14th, 
2015.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima reported that Representative Newhouse will be holding an open house at 
his Richland office next week to introduce his local staff.  Ms. Bader Inglima will be 
attending the event and will thank him personally, for acknowledging the Port’s anniversary 
on the floor. 

 
4. Mr. Arntzen stated he received a phone call from Port of Benton Commissioner, Bob Larson, 

who relayed information that former Port Commissioner John Olson is having health issues.  
Mr. Larson conveyed it would be very meaningful to the Olson family if Mr. Olson was 
recognized at the 100th Anniversary Celebration.  Mr. Arntzen stated, a Resolution has been 
prepared which honors and recognizes former Commissioner Olson. 
 
Mr. Novakovich added this would be very meaningful to former Commissioner Olson, who 
has been very supportive of the Port of Kennewick and the City of Kennewick.    
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 

 
Motion:  Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of the Resolution 2015-09, encouraging and 
supporting former Commissioner John Olson; Commissioner Moak seconded.   

 
Discussion:  
 
Mr. Moak stated all of our Commissioners have made tough decisions while serving the Port 
of Kennewick and we understand the role they have played in our history.  Mr. Moak has had 
the privilege of knowing Mr. Olson and stated it is important that we recognize his tenure.    
 

With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0.  Motion carried unanimously.    
 
Mr. Arntzen stated Mr. Olson had an attitude of getting the job done right now.  He thanked 
the Commission for their rapidness in approving the resolution.   
 

5. Mr. Peterson will be attending the Kennewick City Council workshop on the Bridge to Bridge 
project tonight.  City staff will brief the Council on their planning efforts, in anticipation of 
the Council adopting a Bridge to Bridge plan later this year. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Ed Frost, 609 West Albany Avenue, Kennewick.  Mr. Frost is pleased the Commission is honoring Mr. 
Olson and stated Mr. Olson did many wonderful things in the community.  Mr. Frost is delighted the 
Commission is discussing the Draft Vista Field Charrette Report and believes the community needs to 
look zoning and ordinances from a different view.  Mr. Frost hopes this issue is addressed at the joint 
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Special Meeting on April 7, 2015.  Mr. Frost believes we need champions on the Kennewick City 
Council, and cautioned, if the Council does not get behind creating a pink zone, he does not believe it 
will happen. 
 
Chuck Eaton, 2309 Davison Avenue, Richland.  Mr. Eaton is delighted the Port Commission is meeting 
with the CTUIR on Friday.  Mr. Eaton hopes the Commission seizes the opportunity, to ask the CTUIR 
for their input on Vista Field, as they are the custodians of the culture and art of our community.   Mr. 
Eaton believes the CTUIR would be honored to share their ideas of how their cultural heritage could be 
communicated in a community, which is focused on the arts.  
 
Boyce Burdick, 414 Snyder Street, Richland.  Mr. Burdick stated, in addition to the relative costs 
between underground and above ground utilities, there are two important related questions the Port 
should address: 

1. When are the utility costs to be paid?  Are they all incurred at the beginning of the 
development or could they be spread over the twenty year time span of the development? 

2. Is one form of utility more flexible and conducive to incremental implementation?  
 
No further comments were made. 
   
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned at 3:01 p.m.  
 
 
 
 
 

APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 
BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 

  
      
Don Barnes, President 
 

       
Skip Novakovich, Vice President 
 

 
 

      

 Thomas Moak, Secretary 
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CALL TO ORDER 
Commission President Skip Novakovich called the Special Commission meeting with the Board of 
Trustees of the Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation (CTUIR) to order at 10:03 
a.m. in the Quarterdeck Room at Clover Island Inn, 435 Clover Island Drive, Kennewick, 
Washington. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Don Barnes, President 

Skip Novakovich, Vice-President 
 Thomas Moak, Secretary   
 
Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Executive Director 
 Tana Bader Inglima, Director of Governmental Relations & Marketing 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Nick Kooiker, Assistant Auditor 
 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning & Development 
 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator  
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
 
CTUIR Members: Leo Stewart, Vice-Chairman, Board of Trustees 
 Justin Quaempts, Member, Board of Trustees 
 Dave Tovey, Executive Director 
 Bobbie Conner, Director Tamastslikt Cultural Institute 

Stephanie Seamans, Department of Economic and Community Development 
 

OPEN WITH INVOCATION 
Vice-Chairman Stewart led the Invocation. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Commissioner Barnes led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
INTRODUCTIONS 
Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation (CTUIR) and Port of Kennewick members 
and staff introduced themselves. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS  
Mark Blotz, 405 Clover Island Drive, Kennewick.  Mr. Blotz, General Manager of the Clover 
Island Inn, welcomed everyone to the Island and thanked the Port Commission and the   
Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation for their support. 
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BOARD OF TRUSTEES COMMENTS  
Mr. Stewart stated the relationship between the CTUIR and Port began several years ago and 
created a good foundation for projects that effect both the Tribes and Port.  Mr. Stewart appreciates 
the partnership and thanked the Commission for hosting the meeting. 
 
Mr. Quaempts expressed his gratitude for the invitation and thanked the Commission for the 
opportunity to be present today.  Communication and collaboration is so important in today’s world 
and communication is the threshold for a positive and healthy relationship.  Traditionally speaking, 
Kennewick is part of the Tribes homeland and Mr. Quaempts is very appreciative that the Port is 
aware and cognizant of that and believes the land is in safe hands with the Port of Kennewick.   
 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS COMMENTS  
Mr. Barnes thanked the CTUIR Board of Trustees for joining the Commission today.  Mr. Barnes 
stated, this year marks the 100 year anniversary of the Port of Kennewick and it is important to 
remember that the Port and Tribes are inextricably combined.  Today, as we look ahead, let us have 
growing awareness that economic measures alone do not fully capture social progress.  Our greatest 
successes will be achieved from mutual understanding and collaboration.    
 
Mr. Moak stated, like Mr. Quaempts, he is new to the table and feels itis great that our two entities 
can work together.  Mr. Moak stated, that although the Boards do not meet frequently, staff meets 
on a regular basis and works together to carry out policies.   Mr. Moak believes this is an enormous 
opportunity and hopes to continue the dialogue and do great things together. 
 
Mr. Novakovich is pleased and honored that the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and 
partnership was established and the partnership is mutually beneficial.  He stated it is very critical, 
as this is the Tribe’s ceded territory, and would like to see the Tribe’s rights protected.  Mr. 
Novakovich stated it is a high honor to be a part of the Tamastslikt Trust Board and work with Ms. 
Conner.      
 
1135 SHORELINE PROJECT 
Ms. Bader Inglima reported the United States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) in the Walla 
Walla office is very excited about the Clover Island 1135 project that will improve the shoreline for 
endangered and listed species habitat, and enhance the public recreational access to the shoreline.   
 
This project has been in the works since 2008 when the Port submitted a letter to USACE 
requesting an 1135 project review.  This would not only substantially benefit the environment for 
fish and riparian species, it will help create a more inviting island for further economic 
development.   
 
The USACE Walla Walla office is in the public scoping process now; their staff will likely have the 
Clover Island alternatives selected this summer; and we then need to seek agency 
reviews/permitting, but will be looking for design funding in 2016 and construction in 2017.   The 
Clover Island project is already a budgeted item for the Design/ Implementation phase in the 
national database. 
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The 1135 program cap was raised early this year from $5,000,000 to $10,000,000; however, Walla 
Walla does not think we’ll exceed the original $5,000,000 cap.  The 1135 program is a 50-50 match 
for the phase one feasibility; and then 75-25 percent partnership for the construction phase. Ten 
percent of the dollars can be utilized for recreation, and we hope to continue the shoreline trail.    
 
However, it is still important to encourage our federal representatives to support the USACE 1135 
program for funding in the next budget cycle.  While the 1135 cap program is relatively small 
compared to other Federal/USACE programs, it is still very important and significant enough in 
terms of the dollar amount to make huge difference locally and environmentally.     
 
Ms. Bader Inglima will be traveling to Washington D.C. in June to talk with agency representatives 
about the importance of this program to the community.  The Port appreciated the letters of 
endorsements from the CTUIR for permitting.  Ms. Bader Inglima thanked the Board of Trustees 
for their support and invited the members to the April meeting with the Corps of Engineers.   
 
Mr. Stewart will relay the information to the Board of Trustees and the Cultural Resources and 
stated there is a possibility we could work with the Department of Natural Resources, who would be 
heavily involved in the project.  Mr. Stewart will follow up with Ms. Bader Inglima. 
 
Mr. Tovey received an update from Erik Quaempts, Director of Natural Resources, who stated the 
Port has been wonderful to work with and this is a reciprocal relationships and great things are 
being accomplished. 
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated if CTUIR staff has an interest in being involved in the April meeting, she 
encourages them to attend and express their input to see the shoreline revitalized.  
 
Mr. Quaempts stated, he has been a Board Member for a short period, but appreciates the dialogue 
between the CTUIR and the Port.  Many times, Mr. Quaempts has come across agencies that are not 
aware of treaty rights, ceded territory or the importance of the shoreline and fish and finds it 
enlightening that the Port of Kennewick is aware of their cultural heritage.  Mr. Quaempts 
appreciates the dialogue and stated it demonstrates the respect that the Port has for the CTUIR.  Mr. 
Quaempts stated if there is anything he can do to assist Port staff, he is available.  
 
Ms. Seamans inquired if there has been additional monitoring of fish in Duffy’s Pond. 
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Department of Natural Resources has not done additional monitoring, 
however, empirical evidence suggests there are more fish due to the increase of predatory birds on 
the island.  
 
VILLAGE AT ISLAND HARBOR 
Mr. Peterson reported the Village at Island Harbor design will focus on the shoreline, boardwalk, 
plaza, artwork installation, a water feature, and connection back to the street.    The first phase will 
focus on the shoreline pathway improvement, with placement of the cultural art installation. The 
Port will also be installing kiosks which will provide cultural displays and information from the 
CTUIR.  
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Ms. Bader Inglima shared her appreciation for Bobbie Conner and Melissa Minthorn’s input and 
assistance with the bronze statues.  Ms. Bader-Inglima believes this is the most significant piece of 
art the Port has installed, as it honors our partnership with the CTUIR. The Port has long recognized 
the important contributions CTUIR has made in the Port’s redevelopment of Clover Island and is 
excited about the art project honoring the CTUIR to be located on Clover Island.  
 
Ms. Conner stated the liaison, Barb Carter has been wonderful during this project.  Our challenge 
was to create a site specific interpretation of the artwork.  Ms. Conner conveyed the goal was to 
illustrate what the environment was, prior to becoming Clover Island.  The landscape was primarily 
marshland with an abundance of dogbane and Tule reeds, the fabric of their lives.  The installation 
will feature a bronze of an elderly woman in a traditional deerskin dress representing a time period 
of about 200 years ago.  This grandmother figure will be gathering Tule reeds with a traditional 
knife, and will be installed at a higher level, gazing across the water feature toward the figure of a 
young man who is also gathering Tule--symbolically looking forward toward the Tribes’ future.  
Alternatively, the bronze of the young man, who is also gathering Tule reeds, will appear in modern 
dress of cut-off jeans and t-shirt, and using a modern knife, will be gazing back across the pond and 
across time toward the elderly woman—symbolically recognizing and reflecting on the Tribes’ 
past.  Currently, we are working on creating the text and panel for the artwork.   
 
Ms. Conner appreciates the Port Commission’s commitment to the historic value of the artwork, 
and expressed her gratitude that the Commission financed the extension of the contract with the 
artist, Mr. Rodd Ambroson. 
 
Ms. Conner stated there have been discussions on the kiosks and what story should be told in these 
spaces. Originally the kiosks would house artifacts, however, for security reasons, reproductions 
would be more suitable.  Ms. Conner stated the 27 miles of the Sacajawea Trail is greatly used and 
we hope to tell a site specific story, beginning with the story of the land, the historic presence of our 
people and contemporarily, who the CTUIR is today.    
 
Mr. Novakovich stated he was Chair of the fundraising committee for the rebuilding of the 
Playground of Dreams and since the construction was completed, there is approximately $40,000 in 
remaining funds.  He stated there is a beautiful statue of Sacajawea in Wallowa County that is 
available.  Mr. Novakovich has had discussions with Ms. Conner regarding the statue and 
potentially placing the statue on the Sacajawea Trail.   
 
Ms. Conner stated the Sacajawea Trail is a tourism anchor for the river and people know Lewis and 
Clark traveled through the area.  It could be a way for the CTUIR to link to a larger, national story, 
which brings tourism our way.   
 
Mr. Moak appreciated Ms. Conner’s words and stated Kennewick is one of the few cities with an 
Indian Place name, which creates an opportunity to learn more about our heritage, and who we were 
and who we are going to be.   
 
Mr. Quaempts appreciates the Port’s awareness of the Tribe’s historical presence and ceded 
territory.  As we struggle to keep the connection with youth, who are placed with the task of 
maintaining their cultural identity in a modern time with technological advances, the artwork will 
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provide awareness to our youth and our community.    
 
Mr. Barnes stated it is gratifying to take an opportunity to preserve history.  Mr. Barnes is interested 
in learning more about the available Sacajawea statue and asked staff to gather more information.  
 
Mr. Arntzen will work with Ms. Conner and Mr. Novakovich to garner more information on the 
available Sacajawea statue.   Mr. Arntzen expressed his desire to begin a new project with the 
CTUIR, whether it is Clover Island, Columbia Drive or Vista Field. 
 
THE AFFLILIATED TRIBES OF THE NORTWEST INDIANS (ATNI) 
CONFERENCE  
Mr. Arntzen stated that he and Ms. Bader Inglima attended the Affiliated Tribes of the North West 
Indians Convention in Pendleton.  Mr. Arntzen was asked by Mr. Tovey to speak at the convention, 
which rotates around the Northwest.  Mr. Arntzen gave a short presentation regarding the shoreline 
and the Port’s relationship with the CTUIR and stated the experience was amazing and he hopes the 
Port has the opportunity to attend ATNI again.  Mr. Arntzen appreciated the invitation and would 
like the Port to be an advertising sponsor again. He requested that the Commission be available to 
attend as well a future conference as well as there are many learning opportunities throughout the 
conference.  Mr. Arntzen believes there are a lot of interesting economic development opportunities 
for the Port and the CTUIR partnering. 
 
Mr. Arntzen was asked by Ron Allen of the Jamestown S’Klallam Tribe to help establish a 
relationship with the Port of Port Angeles. 
 
Mr. Tovey thanked the Port for their advertising partnership and stated the next conference will be 
at the Kah-Nee-Ta Warm Springs in May.  Mr. Tovey stated Mr. Allen is an iconic Tribal Leader in 
the Northwest and across the nation, and for him to identify the Port of value is very high praise. 
 
Ms. Conner thanked the Port for their advertising sponsorship for the Annual Golf Tournament.   
 
Mr. Quaempts stated the Port’s presentation at ANTI exemplifies a strong relationship and should 
be considered best practices for diplomacy and bipartisanship.  The relationship between the 
CTUIR and the Port should be a model for other Tribes and demonstrates how to communicate in a 
positive fashion.    

Mr. Barnes called for a recess at 11:17 a.m. for ten minutes. 
 

Mr. Barnes reconvened the meeting at 11:26 a.m. 
 
PORT OF KENNEWICK’S 100TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port is celebrating 100 years, which began with the citizens of 
Kennewick voting to create a Port district on March 6, 1915, and the first Port of Kennewick 
meeting was held on April 12, 1915.  The Port will hold a Special Commission Meeting on April 
14, 2015 to celebrate the anniversary.  A reception will be hosted by TRIDEC, Visit Tri-Cities and 
the Regional Chamber of Commerce and will be held at the Tri-Cities Visitor and Convention 
Bureau.  Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port will be recognizing former Commissioners and will be 
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emphasizing the Port’s role in economic development and contributions to the community.  Ms. 
Bader Inglima would like to highlight the MOU with the CTUIR and inquired if a Board Member 
would be interested in speaking at the invocation.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port is inviting our partners and the public to contribute a small item 
of significance for a time capsule, which will be secured inside the Clover Island Lighthouse 
during a ceremony in the fall.  The time capsule will be registered with a University, who will 
notify the Port in fifty years, when it is time to open it.   As part of the ceremony, the Port will be 
dedicating the following island improvements; the heritage artwork, the new boat launch, Village 
at Island Harbor, and the shoreline.   The mid-October ceremony will conclude the Port’s 100th 
Anniversary Celebration, and Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port would like to recognize the 
CTUIR and their long history, beyond the Port’s 100 years.  
  
Mr. Stewart suggested the CTUIR tots to teen dancers take part in the celebration ceremony.    
 
Mr. Novakovich stated that would be an awesome inclusion in the program. 
 
Mr. Moak stated October 2015 represents the 210th anniversary of Sacajawea’s visit to our 
territory and the Port’s celebration may coincide with the Heritage Trail Celebration.   
 
ECONOMIC PARTNERSHIP DEVELOPMENT 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Port will start construction this summer on Columbia Gardens and believes 
there will be plenty of opportunities available, which will bring people to the Island.  Currently, 
the Port is working on the master plan for Vista Field, which is 103 acres in the center of 
Kennewick.  Mr. Arntzen hopes the property can create opportunities for the area.   
 
Ms. Seamans stated the CTUIR opened up Coyote Business Park in 2007, which houses 
commercial and industrial development, and are currently slated to open up Wanapum Industrial 
Site, a 195 acres near the Port of Umatilla.  The CTUIR is working with a number of state 
agencies to develop the site, and received $3,500,000 from the State Legislature for infrastructure.   
 
Ms. Seamans is proud that the Port of Kennewick is educated and can convey to residents the 
history of the CTUIR.  Ms. Seamans stated the CTUIR has been partnering with TRIDEC, who 
has been most welcoming, and are helping sponsor FABRIO, a food processing event in June.    
Ms. Seamans thanked the Port for the advertising funds for the Site Link Selectors event, which 
brings majors businesses to the area, in hopes of spurring economic development in our region.  
 
Mr. Tovey appreciates the relationship with the Port of Kennewick Commissioners and stated 
local cooperation across jurisdictions is incredibly important for business recruitment for the 
region.    The Port has been very good at sharing projects and opportunities with the CTUIR, and 
Mr. Tovey hopes others can learn from our relationship. 
 
Mr. Barnes stated it would be interesting to discuss opportunities that are mutually beneficial on 
our properties along Columbia Drive, as it is ceded territory.  Mr. Barnes would like to continue 
the dialogue and look for opportunities that are worthy of pursuit. 
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 Mr. Arntzen hopes to see a joint project with the CTUIR, one that is bricks and mortar and would 
recognize the relationship between the two entities.  Mr. Arntzen stated he would like to continue 
consulting with the CTUIR on Vista Field, because the Tribes have been very successful in 
commercial ventures.   
 
Mr. Tovey stated the current Board of Trustees is currently focusing on a health clinic and 
wellness center, and new school facilities and would like to consult with the Port on how to make 
the shift from business to community facilities.  
 
Mr. Novakovich stated a mutual economic development project would be a wonderful 
opportunity and would like to see it happen in a way that creates an opportunity for tribal 
members to succeed off the reservation. 
 
Mr. Moak would like to see if there are partnership opportunities around the Plymouth property, 
either for future economic development or other uses.     
 
Mr. Stewart stated he would like to move forward with constructive ideas and create a project that 
helps each entity. 
 
FUTURE DIALOGUE 
Mr. Barnes stated the desire of the Commission is to continue these joint meetings on a regular 
basis and suggested the next meeting take place in Pendleton, Oregon.  
 
Mr. Stewart agrees with Mr. Barnes and stated it is important to keep in contact with each other and 
stated staff can work out the details for another joint meeting and encouraged staff to staff 
communication.   
 
Mr. Barnes looks forward to seeing members of the Board of Trustees at the Port’s 100th 
Anniversary reception on April 14, 2015 and again at our fall celebration, celebrating the artwork 
installation.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the MOU states we meet twice a year, however, he believes once a year works 
well and stated that staff speaks frequently.  He inquired if yearly meetings are acceptable. 
 
Mr. Stewart agrees that yearly meetings are acceptable, as everyone has a busy schedule. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
No public comments were made. 
 
Mr. Arntzen takes great pride in our relationship with the CTUIR and appreciates all the assistance 
on the shoreline development and work on Columbia Drive.  Mr. Arntzen stated our partnership 
will become stronger and more valuable as time goes on, and is excited about future partnership 
possibilities.    
 
Mr. Barnes stated it is with great pride to see how the Port of Kennewick has evolved over the past 
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100 years and is very proud to be involved with the CTUIR.   
 
Mr. Quaempts appreciates the dynamic around the room today and embraces the relationship with 
the Port of Kennewick.  Mr. Quaempts is proud to be in attendance today and thanked the Port for 
making him feel equitable.   
 
CLOSING PRAYER  
Mr. Stewart led a closing prayer.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned at 12:16 p.m.  
 
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
  

      
Don Barnes, President 
 
 

       
Skip Novakovich, Vice President 
 

  
      

 Thomas Moak, Secretary 
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